



State Board of Plumbing





      Business Meeting





          MINUTES

Date: 

June 18, 2015
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Joseph Radtka, Board Member

Jon Garner, Board Member

             

Charles Kruger, Board Member

Absent: 
Gregory Schott, Board Member 
Keith Horton, Board Member
DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 



Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Diane Kastner, MDPHCC
Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner PE LLC
Jon Sargeant, Joyce Agency 
CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:35 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the revised proposed agenda. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motions, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session at 10:38 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to consider advice provided by Counsel regarding license applications and an examination challenge.  Upon completion of session, the Board convened to the public at 11:31 a.m.

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

The members reviewed the minutes of the Executive Session held on May 21, 2015.  Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session minutes as written.
The members considered the findings of the Executive Session held on June 18, 2015.  Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held May 21, 2015.  Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes without corrections.      

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Closed Complaints
Investigation
Precharge
Informal Hearing  
Consent Order
Plum-150049

Plum-150038
Plum-150057
Plum-150028

Plum-150027
Plum-150059

Plum-150061
Plum-150073

Plum-150064

Plum-150068

Plum-150087

Plum-150071

Plum-150092

Plum-150082




Plum-150084




Plum-150091




Plum-150093







Plum-150094

Plum-150095

Plum-150096

Plum-150097

Plum-150098

Plum-150099

Plum-150100

Plum-150101

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for May, 2015: 

            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	           2 
	            1
	        1
	       50% 

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	         31
	          10 
	      21
	       32%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	           0
	            0
	        0
	         0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	         17
	            4
	      13
	       24%

	                              TOTAL
	         50
	15
	      35
	       30%


Ms. Bailey reported that 50 candidates were tested in May, 15 passed, failed with a 30% passing rate. Since January 2015, the passing rate is 35%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 35%.  There are currently active 12,990 licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

A.  Continuing Education Credits for Inspectors  
Mr. Radtka stated that correspondence was received from Darryl Smith, President of MPMIA, requesting that 1.0 hours of CEU’s be allowed in satisfaction of inspector requirements for licensees who attended the June 9, 2015 training seminar held in Annapolis, MD. Mr. Radtka provided the names of those individuals who attended the training seminar, as follows:     

Darrell Smith

Charles Michael
Bruce Henkel  

Adam T. Knight


Paul Buckley

Larry Willard

J.R. Heldmeyer 

Mike Bunker
Tom Buckley

Joe Hanno

Steve Fox
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the 1.0 hour of CEU’s for the June 9, 2015, MPMIA training seminar.     
B.  MBOA Training  
Mr. Radtka stated that he attended the Maryland Building Officials Association (MBOA) training on June 17, 2015, held at the  Savage Volunteer Fire Company located in Savage, MD. At the May 21, 2015, Board meeting, the Board requested that Mr. William V. Funk, President of the MBOA submit additional documentation to the Board prior to the training.  Ms. Bailey stated that Mr. Funk had submitted the proper documentation with the exception of the sign-in sheet.  Mr. Radtka stated that he will bring the sign-in sheet to the Board at the next scheduled meeting.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the 6.0  hour of CEU credits for the MBOA training on June 17, 2015 held at the Savage Volunteer Fire Company located in Savage, MD.   
C. AIA/CES CEU Course Approval

Ms. Bailey stated that the two (2) plumbing inspectors submitted the required additional documentation as requested by the Board at the May 21, 2015 meeting.  Mr. Kastner stated that this course is an alternative for inspectors located in the Eastern Shore Area.  Upon the Board’s review, documentation provided, the AIA/CES CEU Course was deemed sufficient for approval for 8.0 hours in lieu of 6.0 hours of CEU credit.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the 8.0 hour of CEU credits for the two (2) plumbing inspectors.  
D. Plumbing Board Annual Report

Ms. Bailey stated that she had worked diligently with Mr. Radtka to submit a draft of the Plumbing Board Annual Report, which will be forwarded to the legislative liaison and then to the General Assembly for further review.  Mr. Kastner thanked both Mr. Radtka and Ms. Bailey for a job well done in submitting the Plumbing Board Annual Report by the required deadline of June 1, 2015.  
E. Senate Bill 401 
Ms. Bailey stated that she was requested by the Board to follow-up with Mr. Bruce Bereano, lobbyist for the bill regarding the Board’s concerns about tracer wire placement.  Mr. Bereano confirmed that the bill applies to both private and public water and sewage.  Ms. Bailey further explained that the intent of the bill was to protect public safety and “Miss Utility” was supportive of the bill.  On November 20, 2014, the Board had discussed and approved the additional language prior to the bill being submitted to Annapolis, MD.  Mr. Kastner stated that he had some concerns with language of the bill.  The Board did not mention this topic of discussion because this was not an issue at the time.  Mr. Radtka mentioned his interpretation of the bill by explaining that if it goes off to another building, then it would be tracer wire.  If it goes to the building or disposal area, then it would have to be the septic tank.  Mr. Garner agreed with Mr. Kastner that the statute requires further clarification. 
AAG Kinstler stated that the Board can clarify this statute by the proposal of new regulation.  The Board can interpret the statute and only regulate the provisions that govern plumbing services.  Ms. Bailey stated that the Board is not allowed to vote under this new administration on regulation unless it has been approved by the Secretary’s Office. The Board may submit a concept paper to the Secretary’s office for approval.  Mr. Radtka suggested to the Board to submit a concept paper to the Secretary’s Office to address this issue. Ms. Bailey stated that “tracer wire” may not fall under Title 12.  AAG Kinstler agreed with Ms. Bailey that if it does not fall under Title 12, then the Board would defer to the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) for clarification. Ms. Bailey stated that the Board can only propose regulation that falls under Title 12.  She suggested to the Board to propose regulations to MDE. After a lengthy discussion, the Board agreed to write a proposal to MDE. Ms. Bailey suggested to the Board to send questions to her prior to submitting a letter to MDE with the Board’s proposal.            

NEW BUSINESS
A. Grasonville VFW   

Ms. Bailey informed the Board that Mr. Darrell Smith, Howard County Plumbing-Mechanical Inspector and serving as President of MPMIA forwarded a written invitation to the Board to attend the annual December meeting held at the Grasonville VFW on December 9, 2015. Ms. Bailey stated that she had also forwarded this invitation to the HVACR Board.     

CORRESPONDENCE

A. Backflow Training Question 
Ms. Bailey stated to the Board that correspondence was received by John Devaney from Len the Plumber regarding backflow training information dated on June 1, 2015.  Mr. Devaney is requesting to set up a cross connection facility in-house. Mr. Kastner stated that the company would be required to submit an application for approval to set up a training company.  However, this is a private plumbing company that is requesting to set up this type of training.  Mr. Radtka suggested to the Board to advise the company to contact a backflow certified provider to train in-house rather than set up a program or the company can send their employees to a provider for training. Mr. Garner also suggested sending the company the requirements to become a provider and a list of our existing providers.  Mr. Kastner has some concerns that this private company could possibly offer in-house training by uncertified backflow instructors.  AAG Kinstler suggested directing the company to Boards regulations.  Mr. Radtka stated that the Board has not approved private companies to become providers of in-house backflow certification training in the past.  AAG Kinstler suggested that the Board send a letter stating that the Board cannot approve a private company to provide such training when the Board cannot be certain the training covers all areas necessary, provides the necessary skills for backflow certification or that it is offered by a qualified backflow certification instructor.  Counsel advised that the letter accompany a copy of the Board’s existing regulations pertaining to backflow providers.  Mr. Kastner instructed Ms. Bailey to send the company a letter informing them that the Board cannot approve private companies, a copy of the regulations and existing backflow providers.    
B. Generators Installation
Ms. Bailey stated to the Board that correspondence was received by Suhani Kamdar regarding generators installation on May 28, 2015.  Mr. Radtka stated that a licensed Master Plumber must pull a gas permit and a licensed Master Electrician must pull an electrical permit.  In this case, the retailer or the subcontractor must be a licensed Master or Journeyman.  Mr. Kastner agreed with Mr. Radtka that a licensed will be required for the installation of generators. Mr. Kastner referred to Ms. Bailey to inform Mr. Kamdar of this information.    
C. Backflow Course Instructors

Mr. Kruger suggested to the Board to have provisions in the Backflow regulations to have the proctor subject to backflow testing.  After a brief discussion, the Board agreed to have the proctor subject to backflow testing.  Upon Mr. Kruger’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously carried to include provisions to the Backflow regulations that the proctor subject to backflow testing in the near future.  

COUNSEL’S REPORT

None.
CHAIR’S REPORT

None.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Ms. Bailey introduced to the Board HB 169/SB 211, which is the State Plumbing Code - Adoption of International Code Council (ICC) Standards. Ms. Bailey stated that she would be coordinating a meeting with representatives prior to Board meeting on July 16th at 8 a.m. Legislation allows the Board to adopt ICC standards.  The discussion will be focused in allowing the ICC standards in the Plumbing Code. Mr. Kastner stated that the discussion should focus on the International Plumbing Code, National Standard Plumbing Code and the Uniform Plumbing Code.  AGG Kinstler stated that the purpose of the meeting would be to review all competing Plumbing Codes.  Ms. Bailey agreed with Ms. Kinstler that the purpose of the meeting will be to review several applicable codes. Ms. Bailey stated that this meeting was a directive given by Mr. John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, to invite a representative of each code to make a presentation to the Board.  AAG Kinstler suggested to Ms. Bailey that, at the request from the Deputy Commissioner, this meeting will take place in order to consider several applicable codes.  Ms. Bailey inquired as to the availability of the Board members on July 16, 2015. The Board indicated that this date/time will not work. Ms. Bailey stated that she will reschedule the meeting and send the Board members a new date/time prior to the next scheduled meeting.                
ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 12:47 p.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Michael Kastner, Chair




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 
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